Center for American Progress

### Advancing Gender Equity for Justice-Impacted Women in the Aftermath of COVID-19

By Akua Amaning March 29, 2021

#### This issue brief contains a correction.

Women's History Month is a time to celebrate the accomplishments of women and recognize the vast contributions they have made to U.S. society. Although there is much to celebrate, Americans must also recognize and acknowledge the many challenges that women continue to face. Policymakers must also consider what legislation is needed to ensure that women are provided with the opportunity to establish economic security and build thriving futures for themselves and their families. This is especially true for women who have been affected by the criminal justice system.

The justice system affects more women today than ever before, forcing far too many to navigate life with the collateral consequences that stem from a criminal record.<sup>1</sup> Each year, nearly 2 million women are released from jail or prison with a criminal history that denies them access to employment, housing, education, and other fundamental resources necessary for successful reentry into society.<sup>2</sup> Moreover, most resources for reentry that are available are geared toward men and often do not address the specific challenges that women face. Policies that can help justice-impacted women build a successful future are always critical, but the COVID-19 pandemic has made their importance more apparent than ever before.

The pandemic has devastated the U.S. economy, with more than 18 million people claiming unemployment benefits as of February 2021 and millions more earning less income to provide for themselves and their families.<sup>3</sup> The global health crisis and resulting economic recession have disproportionately affected women—particularly women of color—due to the fact that women are overrepresented in service sector occupations, which have been hit hardest by shutdowns.<sup>4</sup> Since February 2020, women have lost a net 5.1 million jobs, accounting for 53.5 percent of total net job losses since the start of the pandemic.<sup>5</sup> In addition, women are struggling to manage increased caregiving responsibilities at home; along with job losses, these responsibilities have contributed to more than 2.3 million women leaving the labor force since the start of the pandemic, compared with 1.8 million

men who have left the labor force over the same period.<sup>6</sup> The fact that the pandemic has so disproportionately affected women is what led Dr. C. Nicole Mason to label the COVID-19-induced recession a "shecession."<sup>7</sup> Although the rising availability of vaccines may help bring an end to the spread of the virus, if policymakers do not make an effort to ensure widespread access to high-quality jobs and build an infrastructure of care, any recovery will be slow—and the economic impacts for women will be evident for years to come.

For justice-impacted women, the pandemic has surfaced and exacerbated additional struggles. The stigma of a criminal record can make building a successful future nearly impossible, especially for women of color. As policymakers begin the work of rebuilding the U.S. economy, it is imperative that they go beyond restoring an inequitable status quo. Instead, they must pursue a recovery informed by gender and racial equity by adopting bold, progressive policies that will help as many people as possible return to the workforce. Implementing policies that will eliminate barriers to employment for justice-impacted individuals is a significant first step toward ensuring that women can successfully reenter society. This will not only help the nation's economic recovery as a whole but also allow these women to contribute to their communities and build prosperous lives.

Over the past several years, many justice reform advocates have recognized how easily a criminal record can hinder future progress, underscoring the need for policy solutions that will help eliminate barriers to quality job opportunities and give justice-involved individuals a fair chance to earn a decent living. This issue brief discusses the unique challenges that women with a criminal record face when trying to enter the workforce. It also highlights several practical, effective solutions currently advancing across the nation that will help justice-impacted women establish economic security and successful futures for themselves and their families.

### Women with a criminal record face particularly devastating collateral consequences in the labor market and workforce

Discussions related to the criminal justice system often overlook the system's impacts on women. Women currently account for more than 1 million people in the criminal justice system's total supervised population, including probation and parole.<sup>8</sup> The percentage of annual arrests of women rose from 15 percent of total arrests in 1980 to 27 percent in 2019.<sup>9</sup> Within nearly the same time period, the incarceration rate of women grew by 700 percent—two times the growth rate for men.<sup>10</sup> Many incarcerated women enter the justice system with a number of challenges including limited education, food and housing insecurity, low incomes, poor physical and mental health, and single parenthood.<sup>11</sup> And despite the fact that overall state prison populations have decreased in recent years, the rate of incarceration for women is still growing.<sup>12</sup>

The impacts are even more pronounced among women of color, who represent a large portion of incarcerated women. Black and Hispanic women are overrepresented in prisons and jails, making up 30 percent and 16 percent of the total number of incarcerated women, respectively. Combined, however, they make up only 24 percent of women in the United States.<sup>13</sup>

The rising population of justice-impacted women has resulted in a mounting crisis. America's broken legal system has left far too many people with a criminal record that can impede their chances of contributing to the economy and building a successful future. For instance, a job can be difficult to come by when 9 in 10 employers use background checks in their hiring process.<sup>14</sup> A study from the University of Michigan Law School found that job applicants with a criminal conviction are 60 percent less likely to receive a callback than those without a criminal history.<sup>15</sup> Employment opportunities become even less available when considering licensing requirements. For instance, 1 in 4 jobs require an occupational license, which often requires a background check for approval.<sup>16</sup> A criminal record can disqualify applicants from receiving the licensing credentials needed for a job, even when the applicant is well-qualified for the position. Similar challenges can also arise for someone trying to pursue an educational opportunity or obtain housing.<sup>17</sup>

The regular use of background checks perpetuates the negative stigmas often associated with having a criminal history and creates barriers to economic security that are difficult for all returning citizens—but especially women—to overcome. Prior to the pandemic, formerly incarcerated individuals faced an overall unemployment rate more than 5 times greater than that of the general population, and this rate was even higher for formerly incarcerated women, particularly women of color.<sup>18</sup> Formerly incarcerated white women had an unemployment rate of 35 percent, while formerly incarcerated Black women faced a startling unemployment rate of 44 percent.<sup>19</sup> Even when they are able to find employment, most formerly incarcerated women are limited to low-wage jobs, which generally have fewer barriers to employment than higher-paying jobs but offer few benefits and little opportunity for advancement.<sup>20</sup>

# The disparate impacts of the pandemic are leaving women out of work

The collateral consequences of a criminal record can create a number of hurdles that keep women in a cycle of poverty and recidivism. In the past year, the COVID-19 pandemic has exacerbated these challenges, with the effects of the resulting recession disproportionately affecting women.

Since February 2020, 2.3 million women have left the labor force and another 5.1 million have lost their jobs.<sup>21</sup> The recession has hit women of color hardest. As of February 2021, Black and Hispanic women had the highest unemployment rates among women—8.9 percent and 8.5 percent, respectively—according to the latest U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics jobs report.<sup>22</sup> And while the unemployment rate for other racial and ethnic groups gradually decreased in the past few months, the rate of unemployment among Black women increased in January and February of 2021.

Millions of women have been laid off or pushed out of the labor force altogether due to increased caregiving responsibilities during the pandemic. Although the long-term effects of the "shecession" have yet to be seen, it is almost certain that many women and their families will experience a number of far-reaching setbacks, including economic insecurity, reduced savings and wealth, barriers to career advancement, food and housing insecurity, difficulty reentering the workforce, and more.<sup>23</sup> Women—particularly women of color, low-wage earners, and women with less education—may struggle to find jobs during this recession due to limited job openings and the reality that their skills may no longer match those needed in the workforce. As stated above, having a criminal record exacerbates these challenges for many formerly incarcerated women by putting them at a significant disadvantage in the current labor market, negatively affecting their chances of financial stability, and further hindering their opportunities for gainful employment.

The devastation to women's employment will affect the overall stability of the U.S. economy and prospects for a full recovery. Prior to the pandemic, women held half of the total nonfarm jobs in the United States.<sup>24</sup> Women's labor contributes an estimated \$7.6 trillion to the gross domestic product each year.<sup>25</sup> In 2020, the United States' GDP decreased by 3.5 percent, the largest drop since 1946.<sup>26</sup> According to a National Association for Business Economics (NABE) survey, a near majority—49 percent—of the 235 economists surveyed expect that GDP will not return to prepandemic levels before 2022.<sup>27</sup> As the nation seeks to recover from the recession, supporting women's return to and full participation in the labor force will be imperative for the growth of the entire U.S. economy.

Gender equality must be a cornerstone of any efforts to ensure that all women are given an equal opportunity to contribute and build toward a successful future. While 41 percent of the experts surveyed by NABE believe that the job market will return to prepandemic levels by 2022, 34 percent do not expect a full recovery before 2023.<sup>28</sup> For justice-impacted women who were already disadvantaged in the job market, two years is entirely too long to wait for quality job opportunities. A person's chances of successfully reentering society and rebuilding their lives significantly decrease the longer it takes them to find a job.<sup>29</sup> If justice-impacted women are going to have a meaningful chance to build toward future success for themselves and their families, lawmakers must work to remove the barriers that impede access to gainful employment.

# Policy proposals to ensure that justice-impacted women are given an opportunity to succeed

Several existing criminal justice reform policies, if enacted across the country, would support millions of women with a criminal record in finding gainful employment and ensure that they are not left behind in the nation's recovery efforts. Clean slate, fair chance licensing, and ban the box measures are just three policies that have already made positive impacts in many jurisdictions. At a time when so many people are in need of resources and support, the implementation of such policies will help ensure that justice-impacted people—especially women are no longer excluded from employment opportunities.

#### Clean slate policies

Automatic record expungement, also known as "clean slate," is an essential tool that seals an eligible person's criminal record. Clean slate policies increase access to record clearance by allowing individuals to bypass the typically lengthy, bureaucratic, and expensive petition-based process for a circumscribed set of offenses after an individual meets all the conditions of their sentence and the required waiting period has elapsed.<sup>30</sup> The specific criteria for automatic record expungement vary by state.

An expunged record can help prevent the discrimination and stigma that stem from previous arrests or convictions. It can also help ensure that employers, agencies, landlords, and other decision-makers appropriately evaluate an applicant based on their skills and relevant qualifications. Measures such as clean slate are important for all justice-impacted individuals but especially for the growing number of women who face the challenges of a criminal record with even fewer reentry resources than their male counterparts.

Several states have already implemented clean slate legislation, and others are following suit. In 2018, Pennsylvania became the first state to pass automatic recordclearing measures.<sup>31</sup> The state's law requires the automatic sealing of eligible nonviolent misdemeanors after 10 years.<sup>32</sup> Prior to the enactment of the law, only 6.5 percent of individuals who were eligible filed petitions to clear their records.<sup>33</sup> Less than a year after enactment, more than 35 million cases were sealed, helping close to 1 million people—52 times greater than the number of misdemeanors sealed through a petition process.<sup>34</sup>

Due to clean slate's infancy, its impacts are not yet fully realized. However, the law has already exceeded expectations in Pennsylvania and will provide many justice-impacted individuals with an equitable opportunity to build a prosperous future for themselves as they navigate the challenges of reentry and the pandemic recovery. Utah enacted its own clean slate measure in 2019, and in 2020, Michigan passed clean slate legislation that expanded automatic record expungement to include certain felonies, making it the most comprehensive measure passed in the United States thus far.<sup>35</sup> As the interest in clean slate grows across the nation, other states are working to advance their own versions of automatic record-clearing laws, including Connecticut, Oregon, Delaware, Louisiana, and Texas.<sup>36</sup> Federal lawmakers are also learning from the states: The last Congress introduced the Clean Slate Act, which would create the first federal record-clearing remedy, sealing of certain felony records and establishing an automated record-sealing process for certain federal drug offenses.<sup>\*37</sup> Additionally, as part of his plan to advance racial equity, President Joe Biden pledged during his campaign to help states adopt "smart data infrastructure to support second chances."<sup>38</sup>

#### Fair chance licensing laws

Fair chance licensing laws prohibit restrictions that deny occupational licenses to individuals solely based on their criminal records, opening pathways for people with records to join licensed professions. Today, 1 in 4 jobs require an occupational license; as the number of licensed professions grows, so does the need to expand access for record-holding individuals.<sup>39</sup> Many state licensing laws and regulations allow licensors to deny applicants occupational licenses or certifications because of their criminal history. There are currently more than 27,000 licensing restrictions at the state level, and each state has an average of 56 occupational licensing laws with mandatory restrictions for people with a felony conviction.<sup>40</sup> These restrictions deny justice-impacted people from job opportunities within many well-paying professions.

Licensing restrictions can be particularly limiting for formerly incarcerated women, who disproportionately work in fields that are more regulated and therefore more likely to require certification or licensing, such as health care, child care, and education.<sup>41</sup> Of the 10 fastest-growing occupations, six fall under health care and personal care support, which are overwhelmingly women-dominated fields.<sup>42</sup> As these professions continue to grow, even more job opportunities could be denied to justice-impacted women if measures are not put in place to alleviate the difficulties of obtaining a license or certification to work.

Many elected officials and state lawmakers across the political spectrum have called for fair chance licensing measures to limit record-based or arbitrary licensing requirements, and a number of states have already taken action. In the past five years, at least 30 states have enacted 39 laws that help limit the use of individuals' criminal history for licensing decisions.<sup>43</sup>

#### Ban the box and fair chance hiring policies

Fair chance hiring policies encompass all measures that prohibit record-based discriminatory practices and therefore help ensure people's criminal records are not factored into employment decisions. Prior to the 21st century, the employ-

ment laws of only three states addressed employers' use of arrest or conviction records in hiring decisions.<sup>44</sup> However, since then, a number of states have adopted laws and regulations that limit the use of criminal records in such decisions. Most notable among these are ban the box policies.

Ban the box policies—first championed by All of Us or None, a national civil rights movement of formerly incarcerated people and their families—prohibit employers from asking applicants about their criminal history before an employment offer has been made, giving applicants with a record a better chance of being hired without the stigma of their past.<sup>45</sup> Thirty-six states, the District of Columbia, and more than 150 cities and counties have adopted ban the box measures that apply to all public employers.<sup>46</sup> Fourteen states and 20 cities have gone even further, extending their ban the box measures to private sector employers as well.<sup>47</sup>

Ban the box laws have also been implemented at the federal level. Last year, Congress passed the Fair Chance Act, which prohibits federal employers and private employers who contract with the government from making any inquiry into an applicant's criminal history until they extend a conditional offer.<sup>48</sup> The federal measure also establishes an appeals process to help hold employers who violate the provision accountable. The new law goes into effect this year and is expected to help an estimated 700,000 people.<sup>49</sup> Federal lawmakers are now working to encourage all states to enact their own ban the box measures. This month, Rep. Maxine Waters (D-CA) and Rep. David Trone (D-MD) introduced the Workforce Justice Act of 2021.<sup>50</sup> The legislation would require states to establish their own ban the box measures in order to remain eligible for vital criminal justice funding. Although ban the box measures do not preclude an employer from reviewing an applicant's criminal record later in the hiring process, they can significantly reduce discriminatory actions that stem from the stigma of a criminal record, as well as help ensure that all job applicants are given a fair chance to prove their qualifications, regardless of their background.<sup>51</sup>

Bills that carry clean slate, fair chance licensing, and ban the box provisions are already making waves across the nation, at both the state and federal levels. However, justice-impacted people cannot receive the full protections of these bills until they become laws. Particularly in the face of the disproportionate and devastating economic impacts of the coronavirus pandemic, women with a criminal record need these measures to ensure equal opportunities and reach economic stability for themselves and their families.

### Conclusion

The United States needs as many people employed as possible to help rebuild the economy, and this cannot be achieved without the full participation of women in the workforce. Millions of women have lost their jobs or been forced to leave the labor force altogether, which will inevitably have huge impacts that last long after the pandemic. These effects are particularly devastating for justice-impacted women.

For justice-impacted women, especially women of color, the process of returning to their communities can feel like a never-ending, uphill battle. Criminal records can impede their access to employment opportunities, educational advancement, housing security, health care, and other key resources. Now, as millions of women face the economic fallout of the COVID-19 pandemic, it is imperative that U.S. leaders implement gender-equitable recovery measures that support opportunities for financial growth and help topple barriers that stand in the way of gainful employment. Clean slate, fair chance licensing, and fair chance hiring policies are all actions rooted in justice reform that would help ensure that women with a criminal record face fewer barriers to quality job opportunities. These measures can help advance an equitable recovery that leaves no woman behind.

Akua Amaning is an associate director for Criminal Justice Reform at the Center for American Progress.

The author would like to extend special thanks to Rebecca Vallas, Margarita Jorge of the Clean Slate Initiative, Robin Bleiweis, Osub Ahmed, and Diana Boesch for their contributions to this issue brief.

\* Correction, March 31, 2021: This issue brief has been updated to clarify the provisions of the federal Clean Slate Act.

#### Endnotes

- 1 Across Women's Lives staff, "Why are more women incarcerated now than ever before?", USA Today, April 6, 2018, available at https://www.usatoday.com/story/opinion/policing/2018/04/06/women-incarceration-drugs-policingusa/494565002/.
- 2 Wendy Sawyer, "Who's helping the 1.9 million women released from prison and Jails each year?", Prison Policy Initiative, July 19, 2019, available at https://www.prisonpolicy. org/blog/2019/07/19/reentry/.
- 3 Paul Wiseman, "US jobless claims rise to 770,000 with layoffs still high," The Washington Post, March 18, 2021, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/business/us-jobless-claims-rise-to-770000-with-layoffsstill-high/2021/03/18/b04e4b40-87e7-11eb-be4a-24b89f616f2c\_story.html.
- 4 Diana Boesch, "When Women Lose All the Jobs: Essential Actions for a Gender-Equitable Recovery" (Washington: Center For American Progress, 2021), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/women/ reports/2021/02/01/495209/women-lose-jobs-essentialactions-gender-equitable-recovery/; Claire Ewing-Nelson, "Another 275,000 Women Left the Labor Force in January" (Washington: National Women's Law Center, 2021), available at https://nwic.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/02/ January-Jobs-Day-FS.pdf.
- 5 Claire Ewing-Nelson and Jasmine Tucker, "A Year Into the Pandemic, Women Are Still Short Nearly 5.1 Million Jobs" (Washington: National Women's Law Center, 2021), available at https://nwlc.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/03/ Feb-Jobs-Day-v2.pdf.
- 6 Ibid
- 7 Alisha Haridasani Gupta, "Why Some Women Call This Recession a 'Shecession," *The New York Times*, May 9, 2020, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2020/05/09/us/ unemployment-coronavirus-women.html.
- 8 American Civil Liberties Union, "Facts About the Over-Incarceration of Women in the United States," available at https://www.aclu.org/other/facts-about-over-incarceration-women-united-states (last accessed March 2021).
- 9 Author's calculation based on U.S. Department of Justice Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention, "Statistical Briefing Book: Estimated Number of Arrests by Offense and Age Group, 2019," available at https://www. ojjdp.gov/ojstatbb/crime/ucr.asp?table\_in=1 (last accessed March 2021); The Sentencing Project, "Incarcerated Women and Girls" (Washington: 2020), available at https://www. sentencingproject.org/publications/incarcerated-womenand-girls/; Aleks Kajstura, "Women's Mass Incarceration: The Whole Pie 2019," Prison Policy Initiative, October 29, 2019, available at https://www.prisonpolicy.org/reports/ pie2019women.html.

10 Ibid.

- 11 Sawyer, "Who's helping the 1.9 million women released from prison and jails each year?"
- 12 Wendy Sawyer, "The Gender Divide: Tracking Women's State Prison Growth," Prison Policy Initiative, January 9, 2018, available at https://www.prisonpolicy.org/reports/ women overtime.html.
- 13 American Civil Liberties Union, "Facts About the Over-Incarceration of Women in the United States."
- 14 Clean Slate Initiative, "Introducing Clean Slate," available at https://cleanslateinitiative.org/ (last accessed March 2021).
- 15 Amanda Agan and Sonja B. Starr, "The Effect of Criminal Records on Access to Employment," *American Economic Review: Papers & Proceedings* 107 (5) (2017): 560–564, available at https://repository.law.umich.edu/cgi/viewcontent. cgi?article=2892&context=articles.
- 16 National Employment Law Project, "Fair Chance Licensing for People with Records," available at https://www.nelp. org/campaigns/fair-chance-licensing-people-records/ (last accessed March 2021).

- 17 Akua Amaning, "Advancing Clean Slate: The Need for Automatic Record Clearance During the Coronavirus Pandemic," Center for American Progress, June 25, 2020, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/criminal-justice/ news/2020/06/25/486857/advancing-clean-slate-needautomatic-record-clearance-coronavirus-pandemic/.
- 18 Lucius Couloute and Daniel Kopf, "Out of Prison & Out of Work: Unemployment among formerly incarcerated people" (Northampton, MA: Prison Policy Initiative, 2018), available at https://www.prisonpolicy.org/reports/outofwork.html.

19 Ibid.

- 20 Duy Pham and Kisha Bird, "COVID-19 Response Must Include Youth and Adults Impacted by the Criminal Justice System," Center for Law and Social Policy, April 3, 2020, available at https://www.clasp.org/blog/covid-19-response-must-include-youth-and-adults-impactedcriminal-justice-system.
- 21 Ewing-Nelson and Tucker, "A Year Into the Pandemic, Women Are Still Short Nearly 5.1 Million Jobs."
- 22 U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Economic News Release: Table A-2. Employment status of the civilian population by race, sex, and age," available at https://www.bls.gov/ news.release/empsit.t02.htm (last accessed March 2021); U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Economic News Release: Table A-3. Employment status of the Hispanic and Latino population by sex and age," available at https://www.bls. gov/news.release/empsit.t03.htm.
- 23 Julie Kashen, Sarah Jane Glynn, and Amanda Novello, "How COVID-19 Sent Women's Workforce Progress Backward: Congress' \$64.5 Billion Mistake" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2020), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/women/ reports/2020/10/30/492582/covid-19-sent-womensworkforce-progress-backward/.
- 24 Rachel Siegel, "Women outnumber men in the American workforce for only the second time," *The Washington Post*, January 10, 2020, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/business/2020/01/10/january-2020-jobs-report/.
- 25 Kate Bahn and Annie McGrew, "A Day in the U.S. Economy Without Women," Center For American Progress, March 7, 2017, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/ issues/economy/news/2017/03/07/427556/a-day-in-the-us-economy-without-women/.
- 26 Lucia Mutikani, "COVID-19 savages U.S. economy, 2020 performance worst in 74 years," Reuters, January 28, 2021, available at https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-economy/covid-19-savages-u-s-economy-2020-performanceworst-in-74-years-idUSKBN29X018.
- 27 National Association for Business Economics, "Economic Policy Survey: August 2020" (Washington: 2020), available at https://files.constantcontact. com/668faa28001/65165cb5-5c8f-468d-8f5ae80afc952435.pdf.
- 28 Ibid.
- 29 Prison Policy Initiative, "Recidivism and Reentry," available at https://www.prisonpolicy.org/research/recidivism\_and\_ reentry/ (last accessed March 2021).
- 30 Amaning, "Advancing Clean Slate."
- 31 Community Legal Services of Philadelphia, "Learn About Clean Slate Advocacy," available at https://mycleanslatepa. com/learn-about-clean-slate-advocacy/ (last accessed March 2021).
- 32 Community Legal Services of Philadelphia, "Get a Clean Slate in Pennsylvania!", available at https://mycleanslatepa. com/ (last accessed March 2021).

33 Sharon M. Dietrich, "PA Clean Slate: Delivering on Its Promises" (Philadelphia: Community Legal Services of Philadelphia, 2020), available at https://clsphila.org/wp-content/ uploads/2020/05/Clean-Slate-implementation-report-final. pdf.

34 Ibid.

- 35 Jessica Miller, "Utah lawmakers pass the 'clean slate' bill to automatically clear the criminal records of people who earn an expungement," *The Salt Lake Tribune*, March 14, 2019, available at https://www.sltrib.com/ news/2019/03/14/utah-lawmakers-pass-clean/; Angie Jackson, "Gov. Whitmer Signs Bills Expanding Criminal Record Expungement in Michigan," *Detroit Free Press*, October 12, 2020, available at https://www.freep.com/story/news/ local/michigan/2020/10/12/michigan-expungement-billslaw-governor-whitmer/3532215001/.
- 36 Center for American Progress, "CAP's Rebecca Vallas Applauds Virginia's Automatic Record-Sealing Legislation," Press release, March 2, 2021, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/press/statement/2021/03/02/496635/statement-caps-rebecca-vallasapplauds-virginias-automatic-record-sealing-legislation/.
- 37 Clean Slate Act of 2019, H.R. 2348, 116th Cong., 1st sess. (April 22, 2019), available at https://www.congress.gov/ bill/116th-congress/house-bill/2348.
- 38 Biden-Harris, "The Biden Plan to Build Back Better," available at https://joebiden.com/racial-economic-equity/ (last accessed March 2021).
- 39 National Employment Law Project, "Fair Chance Licensing for People with Records."
- 40 Beth Avery, Maurice Emsellem, and Han Lu, "Fair Chance Licensing Reform: Opening Pathways for People with Records to Join Licensed Professions" (New York: National Employment Law Project, 2019), available at https:// s27147.pcdn.co/wp-content/uploads/FairChanceLicensing-v4-2019.pdf.
- 41 Ibid.
- 42 Ibid.; U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Fastest Growing Occupations," available at https://www.bls.gov/ooh/fastestgrowing.htm (last accessed March 2021).

43 Collateral Consequences Resource Center, "Fair Chance Employment and Occupational Licensing: A National Survey," Press release, August 6, 2020, available at https:// ccresourcecenter.org/2020/08/06/iii-fair-chance-employment-and-occupational-licensing-a-national-survey/.

#### 44 Ibid.

- 45 All of Us or None, "About: Ban the Box Campaign," available at https://bantheboxcampaign.org/about/#.YE-PIGhKiUm (last accessed March 2021).
- 46 Beth Avery and Han Lu, "Ban the Box: U.S. Cities, Counties, and States Adopt Fair Hiring Policies" (New York: National Employment Law Project, 2020), available at https://www. nelp.org/publication/ban-the-box-fair-chance-hiringstate-and-local-guide/.

47 Ibid.

- 48 Fair Chance Act, S. 387, 116th Cong., 2nd sess. (February 7, 2020), available at https://www.congress.gov/bill/116th-congress/senate-bill/387; National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2020, S. 1790, 116th Cong., 1st sess. (June 11, 2019), available at https://www.congres.gov/bill/116th-congress/senate-bill/1790.
- 49 National Employment Law Project, "Ensuring People with Convictions Have a Fair Chance to Work," available at https://www.nelp.org/campaign/ensuring-fair-chance-towork/ (last accessed March 2021).
- 50 Workforce Justice Act of 2020, H.R. 7191, 116th Cong., 2nd sess. (June 11, 2020), available at https://www.congress. gov/bill/116th-congress/house-bill/7191?s=1&r=70.
- 51 Christina Stacy and Mychal Cohen, "Ban the Box and Racial Discrimination: A Review of the Evidence and Policy Recommendations" (Washington: Urban Institute, 2017), available at https://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/publication/88366/ban\_the\_box\_and\_racial\_discrimination\_4. pdf.